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February 17, 2023  
 
 
The Honorable Spencer Cox 
Governor of Utah  
350 N. State Street, Suite 200 
Salt Lake City, UT  84114-2220 
 
 
Re: UTSAM Support for SB 86  
 
 
Dear Governor Cox,  
 
 
On behalf of the Utah Society of Addiction Medicine (UTSAM), the medical specialty society 
representing physicians and other clinicians in Utah who specialize in the prevention and 
treatment of addiction, thank you for your efforts to address the opioid epidemic in our state. 
We write today to express our support for SB 86 and urge that you sign the legislation into law. 
This important, bipartisan legislation would remove fentanyl test strips (FTS) and other testing 
equipment from drug paraphernalia classification under state law. Additionally, this bill would 
allow a healthcare facility, substance use harm reduction services program, or drug addiction 
treatment facility to temporarily possess controlled substances to test for their safety. With drug 
overdose deaths increasing, primarily due to the proliferation of illicit fentanyl, it is vital that we 
pursue policies to reduce the harms associated with drug use while also promoting public safety.  
  
Fentanyl testing strips are accessible and inexpensive tests that can be utilized by persons who 
use drugs to detect the presence of fentanyl in their drugs with high accuracy.i These tests are 
associated with positive changes in drug use behavior and desire to seek treatment.ii iii In turn, 
states across the country have acknowledged this evidence and moved to legalize fentanyl test 
strip possession and usage. In 2022 alone, states representing settings as diverse as New 
Mexico, Tennessee, and Wisconsin enacted legislation to decriminalize fentanyl test strips. 
Research has shown that possession of fentanyl test strips often exists in a legal gray area. 
Therefore, it is recommended that states clarify their laws to ensure that fentanyl test strips are 
clearly excluded from drug paraphernalia classification.iv The enactment of SB 86 would 
accomplish this goal.   
 
Harm reduction methods such as the testing of pre-obtained drugs for safety are important tools 
to address rising opioid overdose deaths. SB 86 authorizes certified programs to legally test and 
analyze pre-obtained drugs to ensure their safety and purity. Based on the results of this test, 
individuals can take precautions accordingly. Enhanced accessibility and awareness of fentanyl 
test strips promotes public safety and will help to address opioid overdoses in a safe and 
responsible manner.      
 



 
 

 
 

UTSAM greatly appreciates the opportunity to comment on this important legislation. We offer 
our full support to SB 86 and urge you to sign it into law. Please contact our president, Dr. Amy 
de la Garza, at amydelagarza@mac.com, if there is any other assistance that we can provide.  
 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
Amy de la Garza, MD  
President, Utah Society of Addiction Medicine  
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